NPS Form 10-900 1024-0018 (Rev. Aug. 2002)

PS Form 10-900 OMB No.

(Expires Jan. 2005)

VLR Accepted: 6/16/2004 NRHP/

NHL Accepted: 6/17/2005

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

NATIONAL REGISTER OF HISTORIC PLACES REGISTRATION FORM

This form is for use in nominating or requesting determinations for individual properties and districts. See instructions in *How to Complete the National Register of Historic Places Registration Form* (National Register Bulletin 16A). Complete each item by marking "x" in the appropriate box or by entering the information requested. If any item does not apply to the property being documented, enter "N/A" for "not applicable." For functions, architectural classification, materials, and areas of significance, enter only categories and subcategories from the instructions. Place additional entries and narrative items on continuation sheets (NPS Form 10-900a). Use a typewriter, word processor, or computer, to complete all items.

an items.				
1. Name of Property				
historic name: <u>Capitol of Virginia</u> (Additional Docu	mentation: previous	sly listed on Nat	ional Register 10/	15/66; NHL 12/19/60)
other names/site number: Virginia	State Capitol, Con	federate Capito	ol; VDHR# 127-0	0002
2. Location				
street & number: Capitol Square				
city or town: Richmond	-		vicinity: NA	
state: Virginia code: VA	county: <u>Independe</u>	ent City	_code: <u>760</u>	zip code: <u>23219</u>
3. State/Federal Agency Certifica	======== tion	========	========	=====
As the designated authority under the Nation determination of eligibility meets the docum procedural and professional requirements set Register Criteria. I recommend that this propagation of the professional procedural statewide locally.	entation standards for re t forth in 36 CFR Part 60 perty be considered signi	gistering properties). In my opinion, the ficant	in the National Regist e property X meets	er of Historic Places and meets the
Signature of certifying official		Date		_
Virginia Department of Historic l	Resources			
State or Federal Agency or Tribal gover				
In my opinion, the property meets	does not meet the Natio	onal Register criteria	. (See continuation	on sheet for additional comments.)
Signature of commenting official/Title		Date		_
State or Federal agency and bureau				_
4. National Park Service Certifica	ation	========	========	
I, hereby certify that this property is entered in the National Regist		Signature of the	Keeper	
See continuation sheet. determined eligible for the Na See continuation sheet. determined not eligible for the removed from the National Re other (explain):	e National Register	Date of	Action	
omer (expram):				

NPS Form 10-900 (Rev. Aug. 2002)

United States Department of the Interior

OMB No. 1024-0018 (Expires Jan. 2005)

Virginia Capitol

National Park Service	City of Richmond, Virginia
======================================	
Ownership of Property (Check as many boxes as apply) private public-localX public-State public-Federal	
X building(s) district site structure object	
Contributing Noncontributing 1 0 buildings 0 0 sites 0 0 structures 0 0 objects 1 0 Total Number of contributing resources previously listed in the National Register (Additional Documentation: previously listed on National Register 10/15/66; Name of related multiple property listing (Enter "N/A" if property is not part of a name of related multiple property listing (Enter "N/A" if property is not part of a name of related multiple property listing (Enter "N/A" if property is not part of a name of related multiple property listing (Enter "N/A" if property is not part of a name of related multiple property listing (Enter "N/A" if property is not part of a name of related multiple property listing (Enter "N/A" if property is not part of a name of related multiple property listing (Enter "N/A" if property is not part of a name of related multiple property listing (Enter "N/A" if property is not part of a name of related multiple property listing (Enter "N/A" if property is not part of a name of related multiple property listing (Enter "N/A" if property is not part of a name of related multiple property listing (Enter "N/A" if property is not part of a name of related multiple property listing (Enter "N/A" if property is not part of a name of related multiple property listing (Enter "N/A" if property is not part of a name of related multiple property listing (Enter "N/A" if property is not part of a name of related multiple property listing (Enter "N/A" if property is not part of a name of related multiple property listing (Enter "N/A" if property is not part of a name of related multiple property listing (Enter "N/A" if property is not part of a name of related multiple property listing (Enter "N/A" if property listing (E	
6. Function or Use	
Historic Functions (Enter categories from instructions) Cat: Government Sub: Capitol	
Current Functions (Enter categories from instructions) Cat: Government Sub: Capitol	
Architectural Classification (Enter categories from instructions) Early Classical Revival (Jeffersonian Classicism)	
Materials (Enter categories from instructions) Foundation: Brick Roof: Metal (originally wood shingles, then lead) Walls: Brick covered with stucco	

Narrative Description (Describe the historic and current condition of the property on one or more continuation sheets.)

NPS Form 10-900 (Rev. Aug. 2002) OMB No. 1024-0018 (Expires Jan. 2005)

United States Department of the Interior Virginia Capitol **National Park Service** City of Richmond, Virginia 8. Statement of Significance Applicable National Register Criteria (Mark "x" in one or more boxes for the criteria qualifying the property for National Register listing) \mathbf{X} A Property is associated with events that have made a significant contribution to the broad patterns of our history. Property is associated with the lives of persons significant in our past. В X C Property embodies the distinctive characteristics of a type, period, or method of construction or represents the work of a master, or possesses high artistic values, or represents a significant and distinguishable entity whose components lack individual distinction. ___ D Property has yielded, or is likely to yield information important in prehistory or history. Criteria Considerations (Mark "X" in all the boxes that apply.) A owned by a religious institution or used for religious purposes. B removed from its original location. C a birthplace or a grave. ____ D a cemetery. ____ E a reconstructed building, object, or structure. ____ F a commemorative property. G less than 50 years of age or achieved significance within the past 50 years. Areas of Significance (Enter categories from instructions) **Politics / Government; Architecture** Period of Significance Ca. 1785-1954 Significant Dates Ca. 1785-1798; 1904-1906 Significant Person (Complete if Criterion B is marked above): NA Cultural Affiliation NA Architect/Builder **Thomas Jefferson** Narrative Statement of Significance (Explain the significance of the property on one or more continuation sheets.) 9. Major Bibliographical References (Cite the books, articles, and other sources used in preparing this form on one or more continuation sheets.) Previous documentation on file (NPS) __ preliminary determination of individual listing (36 CFR 67) has been requested. _X_ previously listed in the National Register ____ previously determined eligible by the National Register X designated a National Historic Landmark X recorded by Historic American Buildings Survey # HABS VA-1254

____ recorded by Historic American Engineering Record # _____

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

Virginia Capitol City of Richmond, Virginia

Primary Location of Additional Data
 X State Historic Preservation Office X Other State agency: Department of General Services, Library of Virginia
Federal agency
Local government
University: Other:
Name of repository:
1 7
10. Geographical Data
Acreage of Property: remains the same as previously listed, no new coordinates provided
UTM References (Place additional UTM references on a continuation sheet) Zone Easting Northing Zone Easting Northing 1 2
Verbal Boundary Description (Describe the boundaries of the property on a continuation sheet.)
Boundary Justification (Explain why the boundaries were selected on a continuation sheet.)
11. Form Prepared By
name/title: Bryan Clark Green, Architectural Historian date: 13 June 2004
organization: Virginia Department of Historic Resources street & number: 2801 Kensington Avenue
city or town: Richmond state: VA zip code: 23221 telephone: (804) 367-2323
Additional Documentation
Submit the following items with the completed form:
Continuation Sheets Maps
A USGS map (7.5 or 15 minute series) indicating the property's location.
A sketch map for historic districts and properties having large acreage or numerous resources.
Photographs: Representative black and white photographs of the property. Additional items (Check with the SHPO or FPO for any additional items)
Property Owner
(Complete this item at the request of the SHPO or FPO.)
name: Department of General Services, Commonwealth of Virginia
street & number: 805 East Broad Street, Room 102 city or town: Richmond state: VA zip code: 23219-1989

Paperwork Reduction Act Statement: This information is being collected for applications to the National Register of Historic Places to nominate properties for listing or determine eligibility for listing, to list properties, and to amend existing listings. Response to this request is required to obtain a benefit in accordance with the National Historic Preservation Act, as amended (16 U.S.C. 470 et seq.). A federal agency may not conduct or sponsor, and a person is not required to respond to a collection of information unless it displays a valid OMB control number.

Estimated Burden Statement: Public reporting burden for this form is estimated to average 18.1 hours per response including the time for reviewing instructions, gathering and maintaining data, and completing and reviewing the form. Direct comments regarding this burden estimate or any aspect of this form to Keeper, National Register of Historic Places, 1849 "C" Street NW, Washington, DC 20240.

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

NATIONAL REGISTER OF HISTORIC PLACES CONTINUATION SHEET

Virginia Capitol City of Richmond, Virginia

Section 7 Page 1

7. Architectural Description

Exterior: Summary

Jefferson's Capitol, modeled on the Roman temple form, is at the heart of the current Capitol complex. The 1904-06 flanking wings are set back from the original building, and are designed in a sympathetic Classical revival mode. One-story hyphens, constructed in the 1904-06 expansion to connect the wings to the main block, were expanded in 1962-64.

Exterior: Original Building

The original portion of the building, now the center pavilion of the complex, was constructed of brick and covered with stucco. It features a two-story *cella* seven bays deep and five bays wide with a hexastyle portico two bays deep, all of which rises from a high podium. The three bays near the northern edge of the east and west faces of the original building were obscured at the ground and first floors by the construction of the adjacent hyphens.

The ashlar-faced ground story of the central pavilion forms the podium for the original building. It features a plinth course capped with stepped freestone watertables (1816). An 1816 stone course caps the podium. The portico steps, constructed 1904-06, obscure the raised basement of the south elevation. The center bay of the ground level at the north elevation features one of two primary entrances to the original building.

The first, second (historically the mezzanine), and the third (historically, the second) stories of the central pavilion form the *cella* and portico, although only the first and third floors are expressed on the exterior. These three upper levels are unified by the use of giant orders, where Ionic columns or pilasters define each bay. The columns and pilasters feature concrete bases, stucco shafts, and terra cotta capitals. They support a stone frieze and terra cotta cornice.

The portico, five bays wide and two bays deep, dominates the south elevation. Stone steps extending the full width of the building lead to the portico, flanked by stuccoed cheek walls. At the top of the steps, Ionic columns line the portico. The original wood structure of the columns remains encapsulated within an outer layer of 1904-06 cladding, when the columns were given entasis. The columns feature 1904-06 concrete bases and terra cotta capitals and support a 1904-06 stone frieze and terra cotta cornice ornamented with dentils. The pediment is stuccoed. The floor features 1904-06 flagging, and the portico ceiling and soffit are paneled.

Although all elevations of the building have been stuccoed since 1798, most, if not all, of the existing stucco dates from a later period. The stucco was repaired in 1816 and 1846, and replaced in 1904-06.

The roof has been replaced a number of times. A gable cement and shingle composition roof was installed at the end of the eighteenth century. In the 1840s, a new copper roof replaced the 1816 slate roof. When the building was renovated in 1904-06, a new tin roof was installed at the central block. Today, batten-seam, sheet metal roofing dating from 1962-64 covers the roof.

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

NATIONAL REGISTER OF HISTORIC PLACES CONTINUATION SHEET

Virginia Capitol City of Richmond, Virginia

Section 7 Page 2

Exterior: Hyphen and Wings

Two-story wings were added to the east and west of the central pavilion in 1904-06. Each wing extends five bays in the north-south direction, and three bays east-west. Two-story hyphens, each one bay wide, connect the wings to the original central pavilion. Like the original building, the wings and hyphens are constructed of brick and covered with stucco.

Added in 1904-06, the wings and hyphens adopt the lines of the plinth and podium of the original building at the ground level. Similarly, the windows at the first story conform to the height established at the first story of the main building. As in the main building, a portico occupies the center of each of the three main elevations and pilasters mark each corner. The pilasters and columns are of the Ionic order. All elevations of the wings and hyphens have been stuccoed since their construction. Although most of the stucco on the wings dates from 1904-06, the stucco on the hyphens dates from 1963-64, when the hyphens were expanded.

When the hyphens and wings were originally constructed, red roof tile with tin gutters were used to cover the hyphens, asphalt roofing was used at the Senate and House roofs, and skylights capped the penthouses of the wings. Today, a batten-seam, sheet metal roof, installed during the 1963-64 renovation, covers the penthouses. The hyphens and wings were re-roofed with built-up membrane roofing in 2001.

Interior: Summary

The central block of the Capitol largely reflects the eighteenth century layout, although the entire interior, with the exception of the south end of the ground floor, was reconstructed in 1904-06. The basic arrangement of space within the Capitol conforms to this period of renovation, with minor modifications made in the 1960s.

The main public spaces within the central eighteenth-century block include the Rotunda, the Old Senate Chamber, and the Chamber of the House of Delegates. Public corridors lead east-west from the Rotunda to the 1904-06 Senate and House Chambers.

When the Capitol was renovated in 1904-06, the interior was gutted and rebuilt, essentially replicating the configuration of spaces. Although the floors and walls were new, original decorative elements were reapplied. The 1904 drawings and specifications called for the salvage of a number of elements of interior woodwork. Items to be reused included "trim of openings on the first floor of rotunda; door trim and arch trim, gallery balustrade and cornice on the second floor of rotunda; cornices at ceiling and around base of dome in rotunda; face of gallery, gallery balustrade, cornice and bases and caps of pilasters in Museum, pilasters and cornice from present Senate chamber in large committee room on first floor."

The finishes of the eighteenth-century building were updated throughout the nineteenth century, resulting in an eclectic blend of decorative treatments by the turn of the twentieth century. As the interior was reconstructed in 1904-06, all eighteenth- and nineteenth-century plaster and paint was lost, and all plaster and finishes in place today date from this renovation or later. Since the renovation interior finishes have been applied in a piecemeal fashion, resulting in a patchwork of styles and periods.

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

NATIONAL REGISTER OF HISTORIC PLACES CONTINUATION SHEET

Virginia Capitol City of Richmond, Virginia

Section 7 Page 3

Interior: Rotunda

The Rotunda, a triple-height space capped with an internal dome, is located at the center of the building. The focus of the space at the first floor is the Houdon statue of George Washington. At the first floor, a large doorway with flanking niches breaks each wall. A paneled soffit with supporting console brackets and an ornamental cornice defines the balcony area above.

The Rotunda gallery is located at the third floor. The east and west walls feature large arched openings, while the north and south walls hold three openings framed with architraves. The marble floor pattern and wainscot found on the first floor repeats at this level. The dome features twenty painted panels that rise in a rib-like pattern to the flat clear glass skylight above.

Interior: Old Senate Chamber

The room referred to as the Old Senate Chamber is the western portion of what was originally the Supreme Court Chamber. The existing configuration of the double-height room dates from 1904-06, when the room was renovated as a committee room, and a separate passage was provided from the Rotunda to the portico, making the room smaller. Square in plan, the room features two windows on the south and west walls and two doors at the east wall.

<u>Interior: Old House of Delegates Chamber</u>

The Old House of Delegates Chamber, partially reconstructed after the Capitol Disaster of 1870, was again reworked in the 1904-06 renovation when the stairs and galleries were reconfigured. The chamber retains its historic proportions. Windows and paired pilasters punctuate the north, east and west walls. The center of the south wall features a double-leaf door flanked by niches. Galleries overlook the room from the east and west walls. According to the 1858 Lybrock drawings, historically the galleries gently curved out toward the south wall. While the curved galleries were reconstructed after the 1870 collapse, in the 1904-06 renovations the galleries were widened and the curve eliminated. Prior to the renovation the stairs leading to the galleries were located outside the chamber. When the chamber was reconstructed in 1904-06, two spiral stairs were located within the chamber to provide access to the galleries. The gallery stairs were again reworked in 1927-29, when the space was returned from its function as a museum space to the Old House of Delegates Chamber.

Interior: Senate Chamber

The Senate Chamber was built in 1904-06. Its configuration has remained largely the same since that time. The focus of the room is the Speaker's podium at the center of the west end of the room. The double-height space is entered through a pair of doors in the east wall, and windows punctuate the north, west, and south walls. A semicircular balcony overlooks the space, facing the west wall.

Interior: House Chamber

The House Chamber is similar in configuration and appearance to the Senate Chamber. Differences include the size of the first floor chamber, the curvature of the back wall, and the use of slender Doric columns that support the balcony.

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

NATIONAL REGISTER OF HISTORIC PLACES CONTINUATION SHEET Section 7 Page 4

Virginia Capitol City of Richmond, Virginia

Interior: Governor's Suite

The Governor's suite was relocated from the northwest corner of the building to its current position in the southeast corner of the third floor with the 1904-06 renovations. The two western rooms of the suite have retained the 1904-06 configuration, while the plan of the eastern end of the suite, occupied by the Governor and his staff, reflects its 1956 configuration.

Interior: Corridors on the Ground, First, Second, and Third Floors

Two main corridors connect the main public spaces of the building and meet at right angles in the Rotunda. The structure of the corridors in the south end of the ground floor dates from the original construction of the building, but the finishes date from 1904-06 and later. The corridors in the rest of the ground floor and the entirety of the first, second, and third floors also date from this renovation.

Interior: Stairs and Elevators

There are four primary stairs in the building. A stair/elevator core is located on the north side of the east and west corridors within the main block of the building. These stairs date from the 1904-06 renovations and originally served the ground through third floors, with the western stair extending to the fourth floor (historically, the attic). Although the western stair historically wrapped around an elevator, the eastern elevator was not introduced until the 1962-64 renovation. The western elevator and the eastern stair were extended to the fourth floor with the 1962-64 renovation. The original elevator was an open cage.

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

NATIONAL REGISTER OF HISTORIC PLACES CONTINUATION SHEET

Section 8 Page 5

Virginia Capitol City of Richmond, Virginia

8. Statement of Significance:

Summary Statement of Significance

Designed by Thomas Jefferson with assistance from French architect Charles-Louis Clerisseau, the Virginia State Capitol houses the oldest legislative body in the United States. The Capitol is nationally significant under Criterion A as seat of the government of the Commonwealth of Virginia. It has served as the state capitol since it was first occupied in 1788, and was the capital of the Confederacy from 1861 to April 1865. It is nationally significant under Criterion C as the first Classical Revival Capitol built in America, one that set the stage for many to follow.

The Virginia State Capitol was designated a National Historic Landmark on December 19, 1960, and placed on the National Register of Historic Places on October 15, 1966.

Applicable Criteria

The Virginia Capitol meets Criterion A and is nationally significant in the area of politics and government for its role in the history of the Commonwealth of Virginia, the Confederate States of America, and the United States of America. The Virginia Capitol also meets Criterion C as a nationally significant example of architecture, representing the first temple-form public building in America.

"The Capitol in the city of Richmond ... is on the model of the temples of Erectheus at Athens, and of Balbec, and of the Maison quarré of Nismes, all of which are nearly of the same form & proportions and are considered as the most perfect examples of Cubic architecture, as the Pantheon of Rome is of the Spherical."

Thomas Jefferson, "An Account of the Capitol in Virginia" 1

"How is a taste for a chaste & good style of building to be formed in our countrymen unless we seize all occasions which the erection of public buildings offers, of presenting to them models for their imitation?"

Thomas Jefferson to Edmund Randolph 20 September 1785²

Summary

There is, perhaps, no better summary of Jefferson intent for the Virginia Capitol than the one he provided himself. In his uncompleted "Autobiography" written in 1821, Jefferson recalled his involvement in the design of the Capitol, some thirty-five years earlier. He wrote:

I was written to in 1785 (being then in Paris) ... to advise ... as to a plan, and to add to it one of a Prison. Thinking it a favorable opportunity of introducing into the State an example of architecture, in the classic style of antiquity, and the Maison Quarrée of Nismes ... being considered as the most perfect model existing of what may be called Cubic architecture, I applied to M. Clerissault, who had published drawings of the Antiquities of Nismes, to have me a model of the building in stucco, only changing the order from Corinthian to Ionic, on

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

NATIONAL REGISTER OF HISTORIC PLACES CONTINUATION SHEET Section 8 Page 6

Virginia Capitol City of Richmond, Virginia

account of the difficulty of the Corinthian capitals, I yielded, with reluctance, to ... Clerissault, in his preference for the modern capital of Scamozzi to the more noble capital of antiquity To adapt the exterior to our use, I drew a plan for the interior These [the model and the drawings] were ... carried into execution, with some variations, not for the better, the most important of which, however, admit of future correction.³

<u>Jefferson and Architecture</u>

Thomas Jefferson (1743-1826) is the first American architect of international stature. A great representative of the Renaissance tradition of the amateur designer, Jefferson taught himself how to create buildings because he had no other way of gaining access to the art of architecture in the hinterlands of Virginia. Jefferson wrote about his values, stressing two: durable brick and stone rather than wood for construction, and the Classical Orders of column for ornament. At an early point, he set out to reform the architecture around him in his native Virginia, and later he extended his attempt to this young nation. To spread his reform he relied on a powerful custom that later Americans have forgotten: in Jefferson's time it was an old and widespread custom for new buildings to imitate standing buildings, often as a matter of contract.

As interesting as Jefferson's domestic designs are, he owes his international status to his public buildings. Within this field he achieved his greatest results at the United States Capitol and the White House in Washington, but there his influence became obscured in mingling with the preferences of other men. Jefferson's University of Virginia is his masterpiece, but it remains a unique marvel. The impact of Jefferson as a designer on American civic architecture work rested on how he put traditional room-plans inside temple-shaped bodies. He did this first at the Virginia State Capitol, a building flawed externally by crude execution and defective stucco and not closely imitated. In a later and far more successful project, Jefferson united established courtroom planning and the temple body in a modest, Tuscan conception with red-brick walls and stucco only on the columns, a pattern that reshaped Virginia courthouses for a generation. The spread of this pattern was partly a by-product of his work at the University of Virginia. There Jefferson set models for construction and the Orders, trained craftsmen, and absorbed inspiration from the second American architect of international stature, B. Henry Latrobe, whose influence decisively shaped the courthouse reform.

Designed by Thomas Jefferson with assistance from French architect Charles-Louis Clérisseau, the Virginia State Capitol houses the oldest legislative body in the United States. It has served as the state capitol since it was first occupied in 1788, and functioned as the capitol of the Confederate States of America from 1861 to April 1865. From a symbolic standpoint, the Capitol is a creation of sheer genius: a classical religious temple that personifies the official national architectural language of American government. Nationally significant as the first Classical Revival state capital building built in America, it set the stage for many to follow.

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

NATIONAL REGISTER OF HISTORIC PLACES CONTINUATION SHEET Section 8 Page 7 Virginia Capitol City of Richmond, Virginia

The Virginia Capitol: 1785-1798

The first capital of the colony had been Jamestown, where the General Assembly first met in the settlement's church in 1619. In 1699, the government moved to Williamsburg. Jefferson's desire for a new capital for Virginia dates to 1776 when, as a member of the House of Delegates, he presented one of a number of bills proposing the removal of the capital from Williamsburg to Richmond. In 1779 during Jefferson's term as governor, the House of Delegates selected Richmond as the new capital, choosing Shockoe Hill as the site in 1780. They hoped that Richmond's inland position would provide better protection from British forces. As well, given Virginia's rapid westward expansion, Richmond was becoming in many ways the very center of Virginia. By the time the Assembly allocated funds aside for construction, however, Jefferson was already in Paris serving as Minister to France.

Jefferson specifically modeled the interior plan of his Capitol on the earlier H-shaped capitol in Williamsburg, with the court and the Delegates at either end downstairs, the Senate and meeting rooms above. In the central hall, Jefferson designed a two-story space with a balcony supported by enormous columns, a large skylight, and space for the marble sculpture of Washington commissioned by the Assembly.

One month before Thomas Jefferson was elected governor in May 1779, the General Assembly passed "An Act for the Removal of the Set of Government." In 1780 under threat of British invasion Jefferson, with the authority of this Act, officially moved the seat of government from Williamsburg to Richmond. The General Assembly established the Directors of Public Buildings to construct new buildings for the Virginia government. Jefferson was appointed a member.

Lacking financial resources, the Directors did not begin to consider plans for a new capitol building until 1784. In that year, Jefferson was appointed Minister Plenipotentiary, and sailed from Boston to France on July 5, 1784. In his absence his friend, William Short, kept Jefferson informed of the actions of the Directors. On July 28, 1784, Short wrote Jefferson that:

In order to begin building the buildings on the hill the directors have contracted with an undertaker, and Ry Randolph is to draw the plan. I wish them very much to send to some part of Italy for a designer and workmen. A good model I think would be of very great public utility, and the example of importing workmen would be unquestionably be followed and be attended with very good consequences.⁴

As a result of Ryland Randolph's death (prior to which he apparently produced no plans), James Buchanan and William Hay wrote Jefferson on March 20, 1785, asking him "to consult an able architect on a plan fit for a capitol, and assist him with the information of which you are possessed." Jefferson accepted the offer, and wrote on April 13, 1785, that it had taken time to find an architect, "The style of architecture in this capital" [Paris] "being far from chaste."

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

NATIONAL REGISTER OF HISTORIC PLACES CONTINUATION SHEET Section 8 Page 8

Virginia Capitol City of Richmond, Virginia

Capitol Square has been the governmental center of Richmond since Thomas Jefferson selected the site in 1780. Jefferson originally intended to erect three separate buildings, one for each of the three branches of government. This noble goal, however, proved to be beyond the reaches of the Commonwealth's more modest financial restrictions. As a result, the executive, legislative, and judicial branches were assigned quarters within the new Capitol.

Jefferson designed the Virginia State Capitol in 1785 and 1786 while Minister to France. Clérisseau, a distinguished French architect, persuaded Jefferson to use the Maison Carrée, a Roman temple in Nîmes, France, for his model. The Capitol's construction marked the first use of the temple form in a modern public building. Its awe-inspiring position on a hill overlooking the growing city and the untamed James River began a wave of similar buildings that was to spread across the nation.

A plan was drawn, a cornerstone laid, and construction began on a rectangular building in August of 1785. Friends of Jefferson who disliked the proposed plan wrote to him in France in March, and he responded by sending plans drawn by Clérisseau in January 1786. Clérisseau was a great authority on antiquities, having published measured drawings of Roman buildings, and Jefferson sought him out to help articulate his ideas. Later in 1786, Jefferson sent additional drawings and an intricate plaster model. The model, crafted by master model-maker Jean-Pierre Fouquet, survives and has recently been restored and returned to public view.

Despite efforts to move the capital back to Williamsburg, the legislature raised the necessary funds for a Richmond structure and a cornerstone was laid in 1785. While construction was actually begun in that year, it was not until the following year that Jefferson's design was adopted, requiring alterations to the foundations, which had already been set.

The resulting building was rectangular in plan, measuring roughly 84' x 150'. Jefferson's Capitol was five bays wide and nine bays deep, fronted by a full-width portico. The building featured a central triple-height space, with the principal rooms to the north and south extending the full width of the building. The Supreme Court of Appeals was located at the south end of the first floor, and the House of Delegates at the north end, a pattern that Jefferson would have been familiar with from the second Virginia Capitol, in Williamsburg. The Senate was housed in a 30' x 30' room at the south end of the second floor, while the governor and the supporting offices were housed at the north end of that floor. A stair on the west side of the Rotunda provided vertical circulation.

Jefferson probably invested extraordinary significance into his choice of the temple form, deliberately choosing ancient, authoritative forms to inspire a new American art. The tremendous momentum of the desire for independence during the Revolution inspired patriots to believe that they were taking steps that would change the world. The Enlightenment mind revered rightness, logic, and geometry, as well as Athenian democracy and the Roman Republic. The hill on which the capitol would sit, overlooking the rugged beauty of the James River, provided a perfect setting for a temple to the mind, goodness, and morality of the American spirit and independence.

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

NATIONAL REGISTER OF HISTORIC PLACES CONTINUATION SHEET Section 8 Page 9

Virginia Capitol City of Richmond, Virginia

Construction of the Capitol, however, was a difficult and contentious process, as might be expected from such an unprecedented American endeavor. Many changes, later regretted by Jefferson, were made while he was still in France (resulting in his insistance upon close, personal supervision in later projects .) For example, Samuel Dobie, the contractor, adjusted the building to fit a foundation constructed before Jefferson's plans arrived, and placed a smaller, curved staircase on either side of the structure, rather than the imposing staircase in the front. Dobie continued the Ionic pilasters to the rear of the building, rather than ending them at the junction of the portico and the body of the temple. Inside, Dobie made one spectacular change, placing the balcony on brackets rather than columns, and inserting a dome above with an oculus covered by the skylight. The dome, completely concealed on the exterior of the building, created a space referred to as the rotunda within.

By the completion of the building, a number of changes were made to Jefferson's design. The size of the building had been changed, and the proportions of the columns, the cornice, and the roof altered. On the exterior, pilasters had been added to each bay. The basement was raised to a full story with windows to provide offices for the Auditor and the Treasurer. This led, in part, to the omission of a monumental stairway planned by Jefferson for the South end of the building. In addition, Samuel Dobie, the Surveyor of the Capitol, erected a Baroque stair on the west side of the Capitol in 1793-94. The roof was also altered when the flat roof was replaced in 1789 by "a pediment roof ... covered with lead", which was in turn replaced by a cement and shingle composition gable roof in 1797.

The Virginia Capitol: 1800-1900

Occupation of the Capitol began in 1798 and, with the completion of the stucco covering in 1800, it was considered complete. Since then, however, the building has undergone a continuing series of repairs, additions, and renovations (up to and including the present renovations) to conserve and extend the life of this most important symbol of American democracy. If democracy is always unfinished business, so too is the business of housing democracy.

The nineteenth century saw numerous piecemeal alterations and repairs to the building, with a significant renovation in 1816 and additional alterations proposed in 1858. Some of these alterations resulted in the removal of structural elements and, as early as 1834, structural weaknesses had been noted in the building. These weaknesses led to the 1870 collapse of the second floor court room gallery and the subsequent collapse of the floor below into the hall of the House of Delegates.

Throughout the 1820s, 1830s, and 1840s, the roof, skylights, and portico were frequently repaired. Additional changes made in 1846 included re-glazing, re-stuccoing, and re-painting the building, as well as constructing new stairs at the east and west elevations that ran perpendicular to the elevations.

During the first half of the nineteenth century, other minor changes were made to the interior of the building such as updating systems and installing new finishes. Building systems updates included the introduction of water supplied through iron pipes in 1832, the installation of waterclosets under the east porch in 1842, and the introduction of gas in 1851.

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

NATIONAL REGISTER OF HISTORIC PLACES CONTINUATION SHEET Section 8 Page 10

Virginia Capitol City of Richmond, Virginia

Programmatic changes in the first half of the nineteenth century lead to a to series of changes within the Capitol. In 1829, the number of delegates in the Senate grew from 24 to 32, resulting in crowded chamber conditions. To provide more space for the delegates, the Senate moved to the south end of the first floor in 1840. The Court of Appeals and the General Court in turn relocates to the old Senate Chamber. New offices at the east end of the old courtroom accommodated Senate staff, and a new gallery at the east end of the Senate chamber provided a viewing area. At that time, a stair leading to the gallery and a passage connecting the portico and Rotunda were also introduced.

In 1801, arms were stored in the garret of the Capitol. A window was added to each pediment to light the space. Although these windows were mostly likely rectangular, their appearance were frequently altered throughout the nineteenth century, with the fanlight with quadrants introduced by the Civil War. In 1812, the exterior of the building was modified when repairs were made to the building's columns and pilasters and the plasterwork was renewed.

Among the most significant pre-Civil War changes occurred in 1816, when the French émigré architect Maximilian Godefroy – originally hired to design the landscape of Capitol Square -- straightened the curved exterior stairs on the side of the building. He also applied ashlar facing at the basement and altered two basement entrances. Stone watertables were added, as were exterior window moldings. Exterior walls were re-stuccoed and painted, and a new slate roof replaced the composition shingle gable roof. Interior changes included the replacement of moldings and the decoration of the dome, the replacement of pediments at the doors, and the replacement of woodwork in a number of areas, including the assembly room and the Senate Chamber. By1857 the building was suffering from deferred maintenance and the effects of heavy use, but the cost of renovation was deemed too high and piecemeal repairs substituted.

During most of the Civil War, while the state legislature shared its space with the Confederate Congress, the building received little attention, although during the Evacuation Fire of April 1865, Federal troops surrounded the Capitol to protect it from fire and looters. Tragically, during an important trial on April 27, 1870, the third-floor balcony pulled away from the wall, collapsing through the floor into the chamber of the House of Delegates below. Sixty-two people died and 251 were injured. By the turn of the century, the building was in such a state of disrepair that it was becoming an embarrassment.

In 1850-51, the size of the Senate again increased, growing to 50 delegates. In his report on public buildings in 1857, Governor Wise acknowledged that the existing building was too small to accommodate its growing number of occupants. He recommended constructing a fireproof building to house the archives, the library, and the executive branch, leaving the Capitol for use by the legislative branch. Due to financial constraints, the enlargement and improvements of the existing buildings was proposed instead. The governor commissioned Richmond architect Alfred Lybrock to produce measured drawings of the existing buildings and drawings reflecting the proposed enlargements and improvements.

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

NATIONAL REGISTER OF HISTORIC PLACES CONTINUATION SHEET Section 8 Page 11

Virginia Capitol City of Richmond, Virginia

Although Lybrock's proposed changes were not carried out, the drawings of the existing conditions are illuminating. Based on Lybrock's plans, the courts would be removed from the Capitol building and the library would occupy the south end of the second floor. The remainder of the second floor would hold a series of committee rooms and the governor's offices.

In 1861, Richmond replaced Montgomery, Alabama, as the capital of the Confederacy. Throughout the Civil War the state government shared the Virginia State Capitol with the Confederate legislature. Space was reallocated and minor modifications were made to the building to accommodate the new residents.

After the Courts building burned in 1865, he Supreme Court of Appeals room was once again located in the Capitol on the second floor. On April 27, 1870, a heavily attended court case was held in the Capitol building. The gallery in the courtroom collapsed beneath the weight of the crowd, and the court chamber in turn collapsed into the chamber of the House of Delegates below. Despite resolutions to demolish the existing Capitol and construct a new building, the existing building was repaired and the House of Delegates chamber was reconstructed, largely replicating its appearance before the collapse.

Throughout the remainder of the nineteenth century, Virginia experienced fiscal difficulties and changes to the Capitol were minor. During Reconstruction, modifications to the building were largely limited to incorporating necessary structural modifications, updating the systems, and making minor repairs. Notable technological alterations included the installation of telephones and appropriation of funds for an elevator in 1884 and, by 1892, the introduction of electricity.

While the onerous post-Civil War economy in Virginia did not encourage a complete rehabilitation of the Capitol, the nation as a whole was experiencing a boom in civic construction, fueled by economic expansion and a re-invigorated interest in the classical heritage of America called the American Renaissance. This enthusiastic interest, combined with growing government bureaucracy, meant that state capitols were being renovated, enlarged, or built completely new all over the country. Virginia's Governor Montague worried about protecting and preserving this important structure, whose historic value was growing by the year.

The Virginia Capitol: 1900-1906

In 1902, a competition was announced, and five firms from around the country, including such luminaries as McKim, Mead, and White and every significant Virginia firm, were invited to submit drawings to repair and enlarge the building. The committee received no out-of-state entries, having only offered one month for study, but they interviewed six Virginia firms about their plans. One of the competition entries continued to draw attention--that of John Kevan Peebles of Norfolk who designed two wings, with subdued but similar ornament, attached to the sides of the existing capitol by hyphens. After some redesign and negotiation, Peebles was hired along with Noland and Baskervill (Richmond) and Chesterman (Lynchburg). The project was started in August 1904andcompleted by January 1906.

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

NATIONAL REGISTER OF HISTORIC PLACES CONTINUATION SHEET Section 8 Page 12

Virginia Capitol City of Richmond, Virginia

In 1904, a bill was passed charging that \$250,000 be expended to enlarge the Capitol through the addition of wings in accordance with Peebles' plan, and employing ornamental plans for the exterior as proposed by Noland and Baskervill and Chesterman and Frye. Under this plan additions were to be subordinate to and in the style of the Jeffersonian building. Although the building was gutted and the interior rebuilt, the architects replicated the configuration of the interior spaces and salvaged and reused interior finishes. Under this scheme, the grand stair leading to the portico was finally provided, and wings were added to serve the House and Senate.

Specifications called for the introduction of new ventilation slues, the addition of a fireplace and chimney in the governor's office, the introduction of a new entrance at the north end of the basement level, the replacement of the existing elevator, and the installation of two new stairs. The existing stucco was to be replaced and, except for those that could be repaired at the basement level, all windows and doors and their frames were to be replaced. Much of the interior woodwork was also to be replaced or relocated.

In 1904 the building was gutted, leaving only the exterior walls and columns in place. The side porches and all interior partitions, excepting the brick bearing walls, were removed. Structural steel and fireproofing were introduced. The columns of the portico were reinforced and modified, with entasis added, and the capitals, bases, and modillions were enlarged.

Stairs were finally added to the front portico, stretching the full width. The wings (smaller, lower, and set back to respect the importance of the central structure) were connected by hyphens as planned. Each boasted an Ionic portico. Two of the main reasons for the renovation, fireproofing and improving the structural integrity to preserve the historic structure for the ages, Ironically, renovations meant to preserve the building resulted in its evisceration. Though some select decorative features such as pilasters, cornices, and doorframes were retained and reused, only the exterior masonry walls and columns were left standing. The Senate moved into a new chamber in the west wing and the House of Delegates into theirs in the east wing.

The Virginia Capitol: 1907-1962

While most of the work undertaken in this period focused on maintenance and general repairs, two larger projects were undertaken. The Assembly restored the chamber of the House of Delegates to its nineteenth century configuration in 1926, followed by he old Senate chamber in 1954. The most recent refurbishment took place from 1962 to 1964 under the direction of the Richmond firm Ballou and Justice. The hyphens were widened and their exterior stairs removed, and the attic was finished for use as offices and committee rooms. Modernization included the installation of an elevator and updating all wiring and plumbing.

The Virginia Capitol: 1962-1964

The most recent major renovation was undertaken in 1962-64. Under the direction of Ballou and Justice, the hyphens between the original building and the wings were expanded to provide new stairs and office space. During this renovation, systems were upgraded throughout the building with improvements made to the mechanical, electrical, and plumbing systems. Work undertaken included the restoration of the historic chambers, the transformation of fourth-floor storage rooms into committee rooms and offices, the removal of rooms from under the south portico, and

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

NATIONAL REGISTER OF HISTORIC PLACES CONTINUATION SHEET Section 8 Page 13

Virginia Capitol City of Richmond, Virginia

the widening of the hyphens between the original building and the wings. A new elevator was installed and the existing elevator extended to the fourth floor. The roof was replaced, and the skylights were closed and redesigned as luminous ceilings.

The Virginia Capitol: 1964-2004

With the exception of the 1988 renovation of the third floor offices by Hanbury Evans Wright Vlattas, the work undertaken in the last forty years has been largely confined to the updating of systems and general maintenance. Work undertaken included the construction of two new stairways in the House of Delegates Chamber and the conversion of the House cloakroom to a women's lounge.

Today, the Capitol in the midst of another exciting Renaissance, the most comprehensive and sensitive rehabilitation in its history, as once again the building receives the careful attention a landmark of its national significance deserves. When the present rehabilitation is completed, Jefferson's Capitol will face the new needs of the 21st century. As it takes generations and many diverse hands to build and perfect a democracy; likewise, it requires the efforts of many to built and perfect the buildings that house democracy. The Virginia State Capitol is more than Jefferson's Capitol. It is our Capitol.

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

NATIONAL REGISTER OF HISTORIC PLACES CONTINUATION SHEET

Virginia Capitol City of Richmond, Virginia

Section 9 Page 14

Bibliography

Adams, William Howard, ed. <u>The Eye of Thomas Jefferson</u>. Exhibition catalog. Washington, D.C.: National Gallery of Art, 1976.

Alexander, Robert L. "Maximilian Godefroy in Virginia: A French Interlude in Richmond's Architecture." Virginia Magazine of History and Biography 69 (Oct. 1961):420-431.

Alexander, Robert L. <u>The Architecture of Maximilian Godefroy</u>. Baltimore and London: Johns Hopkins University Press, 1974.

Alderson, R.N., Jr. "The Commonwealth's Capitol." Virginia Record 84 (Jan. 1964): 27-29.

Barnett, Elizabeth J. "John Clarke (1766-1844), Richmond Architect and Industrialist." Master of Arts thesis, Virginia Commonwealth University, 2001.

Bergh, Albert Ellery, ed. <u>The Writings of Thomas Jefferson</u>. 20 vols. Washington, D.C.: Issued under the auspices of the Thomas Jefferson Memorial Association of the United States, 1903.

Boud, Julian P. <u>The Papers of Thomas Jefferson</u>. 29 vols. to date. Princeton, N.J.: Princeton University Press, 1950-.

Bricker, Lauren Weiss. "American Backgrounds: Fiske Kimball's Study of Architecture in the United States." In <u>The Early Years of Art History in the United States: Notes and Essays on Departments, Teaching, and Scholars</u>. Edited by Craig Hugh Smyth and Peter M. Lukehart. Princeton, N.J.: Department of Art and Archaeology, Princeton University, 1993.

Bricker, Lauren Weiss. "The Contributions of Fiske Kimball and Talbot Faulkner Hamlin to the Study of American Architectural History," Ph.D. diss, University of California, Santa Barbara, 1992.

Bricker, Lauren Weiss. "Kimball, Fiske." <u>American National Biography</u>. Edited by John A. Garraty and Marc C. Carnes. 24 vols. New York: Oxford University Press, 1999, 12:675-676.

Bricker, Lauren Weiss. "The Writings of Fiske Kimball: A Synthesis of Architectural History and Practice." In <u>The Architectural Historian in America</u>, Studies in the History of Art, 35, Center for Advanced Study in the Visual Arts, Symposium Papers 19. Series editor Elisabeth Blair McDougall. Washington, D.C.: National Gallery of Art, 1990.

Brownell, Charles E. "Thomas Jefferson's Architectural Models and the United States Capitol." In <u>A Republic for the Ages: The United States Capitol and the Political Culture of the Early Republic</u>. Edited by Donald R. Kennon. Charlottesville and London: Published for the United States Capitol Historical Society by the University Press of Virginia, 1999.

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

NATIONAL REGISTER OF HISTORIC PLACES CONTINUATION SHEET

Virginia Capitol City of Richmond, Virginia

Section 9 Page 15

Brownell, Charles E., Calder Loth, William M.S. Rasmussen, and Richard Guy Wilson. <u>The Making of Virginia Architecture</u>. Richmond: Virginia Museum of Fine Arts, 1992.

[Campbell, Edward D.C., Jr.]. "Capitol Prospects: Two Views of the Virginia Capitol." <u>Virginia Cavalcade</u> 43 (Autumn 1993): 70-73.

[Campbell, Edward D.C., Jr.]. "The Reviewing Stand." <u>Virginia Cavalcade</u> 38 (Winter 1989): 98.

Canaday, John. <u>Culture Gulch: Notes on Art and Its Public in the 1960s</u>. New York: Farrar, Straus and Giroux, 1969.

Capitol Enlargement Committee, Records, 1904-1906. Virginia General Assembly. Acc. 30171. State Government Records collection, Library of Virginia.

Capitol Enlargement Correspondence, Bills, and Receipts, 1902-1906. Virginia Governor (1902-1906: Montague_, Executive Papers. Acc. 36710. State Government Records Collection, Library of Virginia.

"Capitol Prospects: Two Views of the Virginia Capitol," <u>Virginia Cavalcade</u> 43 (Autumn 1993): 70-73.

Capitol Square Date, Records, 1784-1931. Auditor of Public Accounts, Inventory Entry No. 655, Library of Virginia.

Carter, Edward C., II, John C. Van Horne, and Charles E. Brownell, eds. <u>Latrobe's View of America</u>, 1795-1820: <u>Selections form the Watercolors and Sketches</u>. In <u>Papers of Benjamin Henry Latrobe: Series 3, The Sketchbooks and Miscellaneous Drawings</u>. New Haven: Published for the Maryland Historical Society by Yale University Press, 1985.

Chesson, Michael B. <u>Richmond After the War, 1865-1890</u>. Richmond: Virginia State Library, 1981.

Christian, George L. <u>The Capitol Disaster: A Chapter of Reconstruction in Virginia</u>. Richmond: Richmond Press, 1915.

Christian, W. Asbury. <u>Richmond: Her Past and Present</u>. Richmond: Manufactured by L.H.. Jenkins, 1912.

Clérisseau, Charles-Louis. <u>Antiquités de la France: Monumens de Nîmes</u>. Paris: de l'Imprimerie de Philippe-Denys Pierres, 1788.

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

NATIONAL REGISTER OF HISTORIC PLACES CONTINUATION SHEET

Virginia Capitol City of Richmond, Virginia

Section 9 Page 16

Cohen, Jeffrey A., and Charles E. Brownell. <u>The Architectural Drawings of Benjamin Henry Latrobe</u>. In <u>The Papers of Benjamin Henry Latrobe</u>, Series 2, Architectural and Engineering Drawings. Vol. 2. New Haven: Yale University Press, for the Maryland Historical Society and the American Philosophical Society, 1994.

Cote, Richard C. "The Architectural Workmen of Thomas Jefferson in Virginia." Ph.D. dissertation, Boston University, 1986.

Cuisset, Geneviève. "Jean-Pierre et François Fouquet, Artistes Modeleurs." <u>Gazette des Beaux-Arts</u>, 6 period, vol. 115 (May-June 1990): 227-240.

Dabney, Virginius. <u>Richmond: The Story of a City</u>. Rev. ed. Charlottesville: University Press of Virginia, 1990.

Dessypris, Mary, and Jennifer Davis McDaid. The Virginia Capitol: An American Architectural Milestone. Pamphlet. Records and Resources at the Library of Virginia. Richmond, Nov. 2001.

Dodson, E. Griffith. <u>The Capitol of the Commonwealth of Virginia at Richmond: Portraits, Statuary, Inscriptions, and Biographical Sketches.</u> Richmond, n.p., 1937.

Frary, I. T. <u>Thomas Jefferson, Architect and Builder</u>. With an Introduction by Fiske Kimball. 1931. 3rd ed. Richmond: Garret and Massie, 1950.

Frierson, Melinda Byrd. "Freemasonry and Neo-Palladianism in Early Eighteenth-Century England." Master of Architectural History thesis, University of Virginia, 1989.

A Full Account of the Great Calamity, Which Occurred in the Capitol at Richmond, Virginia, April 27, 1870, Together with a List of Killed and Wounded. Richmond: Ellyson and Taylor, 1870.

Frary, I.T. Thomas Jefferson, Architect and Builder. Richmond: Garrett and Massie, 1939.

Giles, Robert R. "Luck for Texas, Capitol's Lead Roof in 1790." <u>Richmond Journal of History and Architecture</u> 1 (Summer 1994): 8.

Gilreath, James, and Douglas L. Wilson. <u>Thomas Jefferson's Library: A Catalog with Entries in His Own Hand</u>. Washington, D.C.: Library of Congress, 1989.

Guinness, Desmond, and Julius Trousdale Sadler, Jr. Mr. Jefferson, Architect. New York: Viking Press, 1973.

Gunther, Justin. "Thomas Jefferson and the Creation of the Virginia State Capitol." Report prepared for ARTH 789, Virginia Commonwealth University, Spring 2002. Copy on file at the Virginia Department of Historic Resources.

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

NATIONAL REGISTER OF HISTORIC PLACES CONTINUATION SHEET

Virginia Capitol City of Richmond, Virginia

Section 9 Page 17

Hafertepe, Kenneth. "An Inquiry into Thomas Jefferson's Ideas of Beauty." <u>Journal of the</u> Society of Architectural Historians 59 (June 2000): 216-231.

Hanbury Evans Wright Vlattas + Company, "Virginia State Capitol, 2002 – 2007," Norfolk, 2002. Virginia Department of Historic Resources, Project Review File Number 2003-0005.

Hening, William Waller, ed. <u>The Statues at Large: Being a Collection of All the Laws of Virginia, from the Fist Session of the Legislature in the Year 1619</u> 13 Vols. Richmond: Printed by and for Samuel Parsons, Junior, Printer to the Commonwealth, 1809-1823.

Historic American Buildings Survey. Virginia State Capitol, Richmond, Va. Survey No. VA 1254. Washington, D.C.: National Park Service, Summer 1988. Historic American Buildings Survey, HABS, VA-RICH, 9-, American Memory, Historical Collections for the National Digital Library online database, Prints and Photographs Division, Library of Congress, Washington, D.C.

Hitchcock, Henry-Russell, and William Seale. <u>Temples of Democracy: The State Capitols of the U.S.A.</u> New York: Harcourt Brace Jovanovich, 1976.

Howlett, F. Carey. "Thomas Jefferson's Model for the Capitol of Virginia: A New Understanding." <u>Virginia Cavalcade</u> 51 (Winter 2002): 4-15.

Jefferson, Thomas. "An Account of the Capitol in Virginia," Papers of Thomas Jefferson, 1785, Series 1, General Correspondence, 1651-1827, 1 August 1785, pp. 2956-2957 (images 1007-1008), microfilm and American Memory, Historical Collections for the National Digital Library online database, Library of Congress, Manuscript Division, Washington, D.C.

Jefferson, Thomas. "Notes explicatives des plans du Capitole pour l'état de la Virginie," N271, HM9374, Huntington Library, San Marino, Calif.

Kalbian, Maral S. "The Ionic Order and the Progression of the Orders in American Palladianism before 1812." Master of Architectural History thesis, University of Virginia, 1988.

Kane, Mary. <u>A Bibliography of the Works of Fiske Kimball</u>. Edited by Frederick Doveton Nichols. Charlottesville: University of Virginia Press, 1959.

Kimball, Fiske. "The Bank of Pennsylvania, 1799: An Unknown Masterpiece of American Classicism." Architectural Record 44 (Aug. 1918): 132-139.

Kimball, Fiske. "Jefferson and the Public Buildings of Virginia: I. Williamsburg, 1770-1776." <u>Huntington Library Quarterly</u> 12 (1948-1949): 115-120.

Kimball, Fiske. "Jefferson and the Public Buildings of Virginia: II. Richmond, 1779-1780." Huntington Library Quarterly 12 (May 1949): 303-310.

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

NATIONAL REGISTER OF HISTORIC PLACES CONTINUATION SHEET

Virginia Capitol City of Richmond, Virginia

Section 9 Page 18

Kimball, Fiske. "Thomas Jefferson and the First Monument of the Classical revival in America." <u>Journal of the American Institute of Architects</u> 3 (Sept. 1915): 371-381; (Oct.): 421-433; (Nov.): 473-491.

Kimball, Fiske. "Thomas Jefferson and the First Monument of the Classical Revival in America." Ph.D. dissertation, University of Michigan, 1915.

Kimball, Fiske. <u>Thomas Jefferson, Architect: Original Designs in the Collection of Thomas Jefferson Coolidge, Junior</u>. Boston: Printed for Private Distribution by the Riverside Press, Cambridge, 1916. Reprinted under the title <u>Thomas Jefferson, Architect: Original Designs in the Coolidge Collection of the Massachusetts Historical Society</u>, with a new introduction by Frederick Doveton Nichols. New York: Da Capo Press, 1968.

Kimball, Marie. Jefferson: <u>The Scene of Europe</u>, <u>1784 to 1789</u>. New York: Coward – McCann, 1950.

[Kukla, Jon]. "'Beformed on a study of antient models': Virginia's Capitol Is America's First Monument of the Classic Revival." Virginia Cavalcade 29 (Spring 1980): 148-149.

Kummer, Karen Lang. "The Evolution of the Virginia State Capitol, 1779-1965." Master of Architectural History thesis, University of Virginia, 1981.

Lahendro, Joseph Dye. "Fiske Kimball: American Renaissance Historian." Master of Architectural History thesis, University of Virginia, 1982.

Latrobe, B. Henry. <u>The Correspondence and Miscellaneous Papers of Benjamin Henry Latrrobe</u>. Edited by John C. Van Horne et. al. 3 vols. <u>The Papers of Benjamin Henry Latrobe</u>. <u>Series 4</u>, <u>Correspondence and Miscellaneous Papers</u>. 3 vols. New Haven: Yale University Press for the Maryland Historical Society, 1984-1988.

Latrobe, B. Henry. <u>The Papers of Benjamin Henry Latrobe</u>. Microfiche edition. Edited by Thomas E. Jeffrey. Clifton, N.J.: James T. White and Co. for the Maryland Historical Society, 1976.

Lehmann, Karl. <u>Thomas Jefferson: American Humanist</u>. New York: Macmillan, 1947. Reprint, with a 1964 forward by Dumas Malone. Charlottesville: University Press of Virginia, 1985.

Lybrock, Albert. Architectural Drawings and Plans, Virginia Capitol Building, 1858. Acc. 36480. General Architectural Files Collection, Library of Virginia.

McCormick, Thomas J. "Charles-Louis Clérisseau." Papers of the American Association of Architectural Bibliographers 4 (1967): 9-16.

McCormack, Thomas J. <u>Charles-Louis Clérisseau and the Genius of Neo-Classicism</u>. New York: Architectural History Foundation; Cambridge, Mass., and London, Eng.: MIT Press, 1990.

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

NATIONAL REGISTER OF HISTORIC PLACES CONTINUATION SHEET

Virginia Capitol City of Richmond, Virginia

Section 9 Page 19

McRae, Sherwin. <u>Virginia State Capitol: An Historical Account of the Erection of the Capitol, and the Review of the Question of its Preservation; Also a Brief Account of the Acquisition of the Public Square</u>. Richmond, 1871. First Published in <u>Old Dominion Magazine</u> 15 (August 181): 483-491.

McRoberts, Brian. "Reconstruction of Jefferson's Rotunda in the Virginia Capitol." <u>The</u> Classicist 2 (1995-1996): 76.

Malone, Dumas. <u>Jefferson and the Rights of Man</u>. Vol. 2 of <u>Jefferson and His Time</u>. 6 vols. Boston: Little, Brown and Company, 1948-1981.

Mordecai, Samuel. <u>Richmond in By-Gone Days: Being Reminiscences of an Old Citizen</u>. Richmond: Published by George M. West, 1956.

Nichols, Frederick Doveton, ed. <u>Thomas Jefferson's Architectural Drawings: Compiled and with a Commentary and a Check List</u>. 4th ed. Rev. and enl. Charlottesville: Thomas Jefferson Memorial Foundation and the university Press of Virginia, 1988. First published as <u>Thomas Jefferson's Architectural Drawings: A Massachusetts Historical Society Picture Book</u>. Forward and descriptive notes by Frederick Doveton Nichols. Boston: Massachusetts Historical Society, 1960.

O'Neal, William Bainter. "An Intelligent Interest in Architecture: A Bibliography of Publications about Thomas Jefferson as an Architect, Together with an Iconography of the Nineteenth-Century Prints of the University of Virginia." <u>Papers of the American Association of Architectural Bibliographers</u> 6 (1969): 3-150.

O'Neal, William Bainter. <u>Jefferson's Fine Arts Library: His Selections for the University of Virginia Together with His Own Architectural Books</u>. Charlottesville: University Press of Virginia, 1976.

O'Neal, William B. "The Workmen at the University of Virginia, 1817-1826." <u>The Magazine of Albemarle County History</u> COMPLETE REFERENCE

Padover, Saul. Thomas Jefferson and the National Capitol. COMPLETE REFERENCE

Palladio, Andrea. I Quattrro Libri dell'Architettura. Venice: Dominico de'Franceschi, 1570.

Palladio, Andrea. Les Quatre Livres de l'Architecture d'Andre Palladio. Translated by Roland Fréart, sieur de Chambray. Paris: De 'IImprimerie d'Edme martin, 1650.

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

NATIONAL REGISTER OF HISTORIC PLACES CONTINUATION SHEET

Virginia Capitol City of Richmond, Virginia

Section 9 Page 20

Palladio, Andrea. <u>The Architecture of A. Palladio; In Four Books</u>. Edited by Giacomo Leoni. Translated by Nicholas Dubois. 4 vols. In 5. London: Printed by J[ohn] Watts, for the Author, 1715-1720; 2nd ed. London: Printed by John Darby for the Author, 1721; 3rd ed., Corrected. 1 vol. With notes and remarks of Inigo Jones, an appendix containing <u>The Antiquities of Rome</u>, written by A. Palladio, and <u>A Discourse of the Fires of the Ancients</u>, never before translated. London: Printed for A. Ward, S. Birt, D. Browne, C. Davis, T. Osborne, and A. Millar, 1742.

Palladio, Andrea. <u>The Four Books of Andrea Palladio's Architecture</u>. Edited by Isaac Ware and transpated by Ware and Richard Boyle, Third Earl of Burlington. 4 vols in 1. London: I. Ware, 1738. Reprinted as Andrea Palladio, <u>The Four Books of Architecture</u>, with a new introduction by Adolf K. Placzek. New York: Dover Publications, 1965.

Peebles, John Kevan, Noland and Baskerville, Frye and Chesterman, Associated Architects. Architectural Drawings and Plans, Virginia State Capitol, 1904, 1904-1905, 1905. Acc. 36589. Drawings and Plans Collection, Library of Virginia.

Pevsner, Nicholas. <u>A History of Building Types</u>. The A.W. Mellon Lectured in the Fine Arts at the National Gallery of Art, 1970. Bollingen Series 35, Vol. 19. Princeton, N.J.: Princeton University Press, 1976.

Poffenberger, Brien J. "Jefferson's Design of the Capitol of Virginia." Master of Architectural History thesis, University of Virginia, 1991.

Priddy, Sumpter T., III, and Martha C. Vick. "The Work of Clotworthy Stephenson, William Hodgson, and Henry Ingle in Richmond, Virginia, 1787-1806." <u>American Furniture</u> (1994): 206-233.

Prothro, Kimberly. "Thomas Jefferson's Virginia State Capitol: A Construction History, 1780s to 1854." Summer 1988. Historic American Buildings Survey, HABS, VA-KICA, 9-, American Memory, Historical Collections for the National Digital Library online database, Prints and Photographs Division, Library of Congress, Washington, D.C.

"Report of the Committee on the Enlargement, Restoration, and Repair of the Capitol." 24 Jan. 1906, <u>Journal of the Senate of ... Virginia Begun ... January 10, 1906</u>. Richmond: Davis Bottom, Superintendent of Public Printing, 1906.

"The Richmond Calamity." Harper's Weekly (14 May 1870): 313.

Richardson, Selden. "The Capitol Square That Never Was." <u>Virginia Cavalcade</u> 51 (Winter 2001): 24-25.

Riddick, Susan C. "The Influence of B.H. Latrobe on Jefferson's Design for the University of Virginia." Master of Architectural History thesis, University of Virginia, 1988.

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

NATIONAL REGISTER OF HISTORIC PLACES CONTINUATION SHEET

Virginia Capitol City of Richmond, Virginia

Section 9 Page 21

Roberts, George, and Mary Roberts. <u>Triumph on Fairmount: Fiske Kimball and the Philadelphia</u> Museum of Art. Philadelphia and New York: J.B. Lippencott, 1959.

Saadat, Ramin. "Jefferson, Palladio, Euhemerism, and the Virginia State Capitol." Master of Arts thesis, Virginia Commonwealth University, 1995.

Scott, Mary Wingfield, and Louise F. Catterall. <u>Virginia's Capitol Square: Its Buildings and Its</u> Monuments. Richmond: Valentine Museum, 1957.

Scott, W.W., and W.G. Stanard. <u>The Capitol of Virginia and of the Confederate States: Being a Descriptive and Historical Catalog of the Public Square and Buildings, and of the Statuary,</u> Paintings and Curios Therein. Richmond: James E. Goode, Printer, 1894.

Sommer, Frank H., III. "Thomas Jefferson's First Plan for Virginia Building." In <u>Papers on American Art</u>. Edited by John C. Milley. Maple Shade, N.J.: Edinburgh Press for the Friends of Independence National Historical Park, 1976.

Sowerby, E. Millicent. Catalog of the Library of Thomas Jefferson. 5 vols. Washington, D.C.: Library of Congress, 1952-1959. Reprint, Charlottesville: University Press of Virginia, 1983.

Specifications for Fire Proofing and Additions to the Virginia State Capitol, Richmond, Va., Capitol Enlargement Correspondence, Bills, and Receipts, 1902-1906. Virginia Governor (1902-1906): Montague), Executive Papers, Acc. 36710. State Government Records Collection, Library of Virginia.

Stillman, Damie. "From the Ancient Roman Republic to the New American One: Architecture for A New Nation." In <u>A Republic for the Ages: The United States Capitol and the Political Culture of the Early Republic</u>. Edited by Donald R. Kennon. Charlottesville and London: Published for the United States Capitol Historical Society by the University Press of Virginia, 1999.

Strother, Warren. "Restoring the Capitol: Behind Mr. Jefferson's 1785 Walls, an Interior for 1964." Commonwealth 30 (Feb. 1963): 21-25.

Treadway, Sandra Gioia, and Edward D.C. Campbell, Jr., eds. <u>The Common Wealth: Treasures from the Collections of the Library of Virginia</u>. Richmond: Library of Virginia, 1997.

Tyler-McGraw, Marie. <u>At the Falls: Richmond, Virginia, and Its People</u>. Chapel Hill: Published for the Valentine, the Museum of the Life and History of Richmond, by the University of North Carolina Press, 1994.

Virginia Division of the Budget. <u>The Virginia State Capitol, Richmond, Virginia</u>. Richmond: Division of the Budget, 1965.

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

NATIONAL REGISTER OF HISTORIC PLACES CONTINUATION SHEET

Virginia Capitol City of Richmond, Virginia

Section 9 Page 22

Wallace, Charles M. <u>The History of the Capitol of Virginia</u>: Being a Succinct Account of the Structure, with Notes on Many Striking Events Connected with It. Richmond: Dietz Press, 1936.

Washington Statue and State Capitol Model, Records, 1786-1789, 1793, 1795-1796, 1802-1803. Auditor of Public Accounts, Inventory Entry No. 666, Library of Virginia.

Wenger, Mark R. "Jefferson's Designs for Remodeling the Governor's Palace." <u>Winterthur</u> Portfolio 32 (Winter 1997): 223-242.

Wenger, Mark R. "Thomas Jefferson and the Virginia State Capitol." <u>Virginia Magazine of</u> History and Biography 101 (Jan. 1993): 77-102.

White, Joseph Senter, III. "Samuel Dobie, Thomas Jefferson, and the First Virginia Capitol in Richmond." Master of Arts thesis, Virginia Commonwealth University, 1997.

Wilson, Douglass L. "Dating Jefferson's Early Architectural Drawings." <u>Virginia Magazine of</u> History and Biography 101 (Jan. 1993): 53-76.

Wootton, James E. "Jefferson's Capitol and Capitol Square: An Edifice of First Rate Dignity." <u>Virginia Cavalcade</u> 51 (Winter 2001): 16-23.

Yorke, James. "Tiny Temples of Mr. Nash." Country Life 195 (8 Feb. 2001): 66-67.

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

NATIONAL REGISTER OF HISTORIC PLACES CONTINUATION SHEET Section 10 Page 23 Virginia Capitol City of Richmond, Virginia

Verbal Boundary Description

There is no change to the boundary as was previously listed. This documentation is only updating the information available for the Capitol building itself.

Boundary Justification

There is no change to the boundary as was previously listed. This documentation is only updating the information available for the Capitol building itself.

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

NATIONAL REGISTER OF HISTORIC PLACES CONTINUATION SHEET

Virginia Capitol City of Richmond, Virginia

Section Endnotes and Photographs Page 24

Endnotes for Section 8:

1...

Photograph Information:

Photo 1 of 2 Virginia State Capitol, Richmond, Virginia, #127-0002
Photo taken in March 1980 by Calder Loth
Negative number 5599, frame #30
Stored at the Virginia Department of Historic Resources

Photo 2 of 2 Virginia State Capitol, Richmond, Virginia, #127-0002 Photo taken in December 1989 by Land and Community Associates Negative number 9825, frame #31 Stored at the Virginia Department of Historic Resources

¹ "An Account of the Capitol in Virginia," Papers of Thomas Jefferson, 1785, Series 1, General Correspondence, 1651-1827, 1 August 1785, pp. 2956-2957 (images 1007-1008), microfilm and American Memory, Historical Collections for the National Digital Library online database, Library of Congress, Manuscript Division, Washington, D.C. (Hereafter cited as LC.)

² Thomas Jefferson to Edmund Randolph, <u>The Papers of Thomas Jefferson</u>, ed. Julian P. Boyd, et. al., (Princeton, N.J.: Princeton University Press, 1950-), 8:538.

³ Thomas Jefferson, "Autobiography," in A.E. Bergh, ed., <u>The Writings of Thomas Jefferson</u> (Washington, D.C., 1903), 1:68.

⁴ William Short to Thomas Jefferson, July 28, 1784, Jefferson Papers, Library of Congress.

⁵ James Buchanan and William Hay to Thomas Jefferson, March 20, 1785, Jefferson Papers, Library of Congress.

⁶ Thomas Jefferson to James Buchanan and William Hay, August 13, 1785, Jefferson Papers, Library of Congress.